NORTHAMPTON BOROUGH COUNCIL

CABINET

Wednesday, 9 May 2018

PRESENT: Councillor Nunn (Chair); Councillor Larratt (Deputy Chair); Councillors

Eldred, Hallam, Hibbert and King

1. APOLOGIES

Apologies were received from Councillor Hadland.

2. MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on the 11th April 2018 were agreed and signed by the Leader.

3. INTENTION TO HOLD PART OF THE MEETING IN PRIVATE IF NECESSARY

The Leader confirmed that there was an intention that part of the meeting would be held in private as a set out in the agenda.

4. DEPUTATIONS/PUBLIC ADDRESSES

There were none.

5. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were none.

6. ISSUES ARISING FROM OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEES

There were none.

7. PREPARATION OF A LOCAL HERITAGE LIST FOR NORTHAMPTON

Councillor Davenport addressed Cabinet and commented that with regards to the Queen Eleanor Cross, questions had been raised in the previous year as to the responsibility of the upkeep Cross which transpired was that of the Borough Council. She commented that an independent report had been undertaken by Clarendon, who concluded the report by noting that "strapping" be added to the cross as it was at risk of collapse. Historic England had noted that the work should be carried out in the summer months but there was no reason why strapping could not be carried out prior to this but was not considered absolutely necessary.

Councillor Beardsworth spoke on behalf of Councillor B Markham and noted the surprise that a report had been issued in November 2017 that had not been acted on despite the harsh winter. She further commented that residents had felt ignored and ill-informed and reported that more should be done to protect local heritage.

The Interim Regeneration & Assets Manager, in the absence of the Cabinet Member, elaborated on the report and noted that there would be a wide range of assets considered for the selection and inclusion on the heritage list. He noted that the current list was out of date and needed updating and the preparation of the list would be carried in accordance with guidance in the National Planning Policy Framework (NPPF). It was explained an asset being listed would provide limited restrictions should a planning application be submitted and noted

that the heritage list would be important in protecting the heritage of the Town.

The Deputy Leader commented that he considered the report to be excellent but was disappointed the list would provide no legal protection.

RESOLVED:

- 2.1 That the preparation of a Local Heritage List for Northampton be approved;
- 2.2 That the draft selection criteria for evaluation of suggested entries for inclusion on a Local Heritage List (Appendix A of the report) be approved
- 2.3 That the establishment of a Local Heritage Selection Panel to consider and recommend to Cabinet for adoption those heritage assets that meet the criteria for inclusion on a Local Heritage List be approved.
- 2.4 That authority be delegated to the Head of Planning, in consultation with the Cabinet member for Regeneration, Enterprise & Planning, to establish a Local Heritage Selection Panel and to finalise the Panel's terms of reference (Appendix B of the report),
- 2.5 That the commencement of public consultation to invite nominations of heritage assets for inclusion on a Local Heritage List (Appendix C of the report) be approved.

8. ENVIRONMENTAL ENFORCEMENT - EXTENSION OF POWERS

Councillor Davenport commented that many of her residents had voiced their concerns about environmental enforcement issues and thanked the Environmental management team who had assisted her. She commented that she had concerns about the new contract and noted the need to retain neighbourhood wardens and asked that the Council retain some controls in-house.

Councillor Hallam, as the relevant Cabinet Member, submitted a report and commented that current employees had been invited to apply for jobs with the new contractors. He noted that the neighbourhood wardens were focused on fly-tipping and those employed by Kingdom Service Group on behalf of the Council, were more committed to issuing fixed penalty notice in respect of breaches of public spaces protection orders. He further reported that there was a zero tolerance approach to littering and noted that there had been considerable public support.

The Leader commented that there had been success in tackling litter and fly-tipping and that it the intention that this would not just be focused on small pockets around the Town, but Borough wide.

In response to a question raised, Councillor Hallam explained that the problem with flytipping and rubbish was on a national level and that over bank holiday periods there were instances of excess rubbish being created, but confirmed that it was being dealt with locally to ensure cleanliness and to enhance a desirable environment.

RESOLVED:

2.1 That the authorisation of relevant staff employed by the Council's appointed contractor, The Kingdom Services Group Limited to act on behalf of the Council to issue fixed penalty notices in respect of breaches of Public Spaces Protection Orders be approved. On condition that such staff will have had a full training programmes and are competent to so act before being authorised to issue fixed penalty notices on behalf of

the Council.

2.2 That the procurement of this service should progress and authorised the Cabinet Member for Environment in consultation with the Director of Customers and Communities be agreed and award a contract for the work with the service to be funded from the receipts of fixed penalty notices

9. STRAY DOGS - APPOINTMENT OF OFFICER

Councillor Hallam as the relevant Cabinet Member, submitted his report and elaborated thereon and noted that the report sought Cabinet's approval and agreement to appoint an officer to discharge the Council's functions in relation to stray dogs.

RESOLVED:

That the appointment of the Environmental Health and Licensing Manager to discharge the Council's functions in relation to stray dogs to allow the officer to further delegate their responsibilities under the contracts for stray dog collection and kennelling be approved.

10. CORPORATE PERFORMANCE - ALL MEASURES REPORT QUARTER

Councillor Beardsworth addressed Cabinet and questioned why the number of sick days lost to sickness had not been accurately recorded. She referred to figures relating to the 'Number of households that are in temporary accommodation' and emphasised her concerns and noted that many low income families were struggling to afford their rent and thus having to be housed in temporary accommodation. She explained that currently there were no big building plans and questioned whether restricting charges on rental properties would be a viable option.

Councillor Larratt as the relevant Cabinet Member submitted his report and commented that the number of 'Total missed bins' had been impacted on due to the adverse weather that had been experienced over winter. In response to questions raised, Councillor Larratt explained that the issue with sickness figures related to how LGSS had their system set up and subsequently information had been inaccurately recorded. Referring to serious acquisitive crime figures, he noted that the Council had little influence over those figures.

RESOLVED:

- 2.1 That the contents of the performance report (Appendix 1of the report) be reviewed and noted.
- 2.2. That the Performance report be presented to Audit committee on an annual basis.

11. EXCLUSION OF PUBLIC AND PRESS

The Chair moved that the public and Press be excluded from the remainder of the meeting on the grounds that there was likely to be disclosure to them of such categories of exempt information as defined by Section 100(1) of the Local Government Act 1972 as listed against such items of business by reference to the appropriate paragraph of Schedule 12A to such Act.

The Motion was Carried.

12. RECOVERY OF LOAN MONEY - NORTHAMPTON TOWN FOOTBALL CLUB

The report was considered in private.